
July 10, 2020 

Changes at Santa Chiara 
 

Yesterday, I left my apartment at 10:00am and did not return until 5:00pm. I had meetings with a 

lawyer and a bank official, as well as an appointment with an internist. Sprinkled in between 

those appointments, there were a few errands to run. So far, rest and relaxation are not possible. 

While the doctor’s Physician Assistant was taking my vital signs and my recent medical history, 

I mentioned my battle with scabies as I was madly scratching my arms. She knew all about the 

medication the dermatologist had prescribed. She said that the day after the cream is applied the 

itchy feeling is often worse because the mites are dying and they are fighting to avoid death. She 

urged me not to use any more of the cream until next Tuesday night. Hopefully, with each passing 

day the need to scratch will be lessened. In response to the bronchial pneumonia I battled in Haiti, 

the PA felt that some of the symptoms, such as loss of taste, were harmonious with Covid 19. She 

recommended that I have an antibody test at the lab. Today, I’ll be going to lab for blood tests the 

internist ordered and I’ll be tested for the coronavirus antibody. They did notice that my heart 

rate had improved; they speculated that might be the result of the loss of weight while I was so 

sick in Haiti.  
 

As to my left foot, based on what the podiatrist said, what I read on the internet, and what Journal 

readers wrote to me about Plantar Fasciitis, I decided not to wear sandals. Instead I put on shoes 

that had great arch support. During the day, which had lots of walking, I had far less pain with 

each step. The shoes are big and heavy, which after wearing nothing but sandals for five years, 

made walking a bit awkward. So, for now, I’ll wear the shoes…and try to do the recommended 

foot exercises.  
 

While I was out, Billy sent a long email about the changes at Santa Chiara. The lead sentence 

began with: “In the last weeks our population has been reduced considerably….” In my absence, 

Billy and the staff had begun in earnest the critical need to downsize in face of the financial 

disaster we are facing, namely running out of funds by the end of August. I can think of nothing 

else. Billy began by informing three staff members whose children live at Santa Chiara that their 

children could no longer live full time at SCCC, but would be permitted to spend the day with 

us. The three women had a total of five kids (four girls and one boy) living with us. Billy was able 

to contact two parents and inform them that we had to return their children to them. Each of the 

two mothers came to Santa Chiara and picked up their two sons. In addition, two parents came 

to Santa Chiara saying they were now able to care for their children and they were released to 

them. In summary, six girls and three boys are no longer living with us.  
 

We now have only 38 kids living with us, down from our high of 72 kids at the begging of the 

year. Of the 38 children, we have 17 girls and 3 boys who are older. In addition, we have 18 

toddlers, 14 girls and 4 boys. We also have around ten kids who come for the day. 
 

Moreover, Billy terminated two more staff members. We are doing everything in our power to 

reduce expenses. But without a serious influx of donations, far more draconian and painful cuts 

will be necessary. Our very survival is at risk. 

 



I wrote everything before this yesterday morning at 5:30am. I woke up exhausted from the 

nonstop activity of my 13 days in Florida. I wrote the Journal for today at that early hour because 

I knew I had another busy day. I had no idea how long I would have to wait at the lab for the 

blood test. I also had to take my car to an auto glass shop to replace my cracked windshield. I had 

intended the Journal to end at the bottom of the first page. After writing it, I opened a financial 

file the bookkeeper sent me a few days earlier. I just didn’t have the time to open it before 

yesterday morning. Part of me did not want to open because I knew it would be bad news. It was. 

Very bad. 
 

In summary, when I took the funds in the Pax et Bonum Communications account and subtracted 

the debt on the three credit cards we have a negative balance of minus $8,146. In a similar fashion 

when I subtracted the money we owed on the Santa Chiara credit card from the funds on hand, 

we have a balance of only $9,576. That means we have an actual combined balance of merely 

$1,430…or enough to cover the cost of less than a weeks’ worth of food and supplies. The big 

problem is the $55,431 in credit card debt. Also, I have to keep in mind that the $15,000 we 

received the small business bailout is in fact a “loan,” which is supposed to forgiven and renamed 

a grant. But until that actually happens, it should be listed as a liability. 
 

Hours after writing this entry, I added this: 
 

I had not been able to get to the post office to retrieve the mail for a few days. When I went 

yesterday, I found donations totaling $8,850…$5,000 came from one donor. A wee bit of breathing 

room. 
 

Yesterday, my “to do” list had grown to 74 items, 26 of which still need to be tackled. I can’t wait 

to get back to Haiti so I can relax.  

 

 

 

 


